Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of the Campbell River Minor Hockey Association held
Tuesday, April 10, 2018, commencing at 7 p.m. in the Conference Room, at Robron Centre, lo-
cated on Robron Road in Campbell River, BC.

Present: There were 67 members of the Association in attendance; the attendance
register attached hereto and forming part of these minutes.

The meeting began with a moment of silence to honour the players, coaches and families of
Humbolt Broncos.

1. Call to order

The meeting was Called to Order at 7:03 pm by President, M. Mills.
Moved, seconded (HARRISON/J. MILLS) and CARRIED to adopt Agenda as presented.

2. Approval of the Minutes dated 2017 April 12

Moved, seconded (BATCH/ADAMS) and CARRIED that the Minutes be accepted as circu-
lated.

3. Approval of the Financial Report (see attached report)

Moved, seconded (ROSSE/IRVINE) and CARRIED that the Financial Report be approved
as presented.

4. Awards:

Coach of the Year presented by Meghan Mills awarded to LYLE FEENEY.

Volunteer of the Year presented by Meghan Mills awarded to KELLY UZZEL

Official of the Year presented by Allen Howie awarded to BEN BARTA

Rookie Official of the Year presented by Allen Howie awarded to TYLER WINGERT.
Paddy Fahey Spirit Award presented by Meghan Mills awarded to JOSH DOHERTY
Cal Grunerud Team First Award presented by Chris Boyd awarded to MICHAEL
LOCKER.

Brian Schmidt Memorial Award presented by Allen Howie awarded to BRIAN KELLY
Dennis Bellavance Female of the Year Award presented by Meghan Mills awarded to
EVERETT FEENEY

5. Reports

All reports were distributed to the membership; and are attached hereto and form part of
these minutes.

6. Unfinished Business

None
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7. New Business

I. Zone teams

a. Discussion about BC Hockey’s proposal to introduce to Zone Teams
throughout the province from Pee Wee through Midget.

b. A recent vote at VIAHA passed and there will be VIAHA Tier 1 Zone
Teams for Peewee, Bantam and Midget.

c. There will be 1 North Island Team, 1 Mid-Island Team, and 2 South Is-
land Teams.

d. Discussion of possible impact to our association.

Il. North Island Recreational League

a. At VIAHA there are talks to have a North Island Recreation League, simi-
lar to the Mid-Island, and South Island Recreational Leagues.

b. It would include PeeWee, Bantam, and Midget divisions.

c. Our association has been opposed to this proposal, because of the dis-
tance our association would have to travel.

d. Question posed to the membership about whether they would support a
North Island Recreation League.

i. There was no support for this proposal from the membership.
ii. Suggestion to entertain exhibition games.
1. Proposal/suggestion to track exhibition games next season
to evaluate the success of hosting exhibition games.

lll. Proposed changes to CRMHA Policy’s & Procedures Manual (see attached
documents)
Moved, seconded (DEAGLE/ROWE) and CARRIED that the Resolutions be pre-
sented.

Resolutions

2018-01: P&P 5 Recreation Section Section: 5.3.5, 5.4.5, 5.5.5, 5.6.5 Play-offs (Atom-
Midget) -No discussion, All in favour-Carried.

2018-02: P&P 6 Representative Section Section: 6.4 Tryouts
-No discussion, All in favour-Carried.

2018-03: P&P 6 Representative Section Section: 6.4 Tryouts
-No discussion, All in favour- Carried.

2018-04: P&P 6 Representative Section Section: 6.4.1 Evaluation
-Discussion about the composition of tryouts, the drills/skills and exhibi-
tion games; coaches input and skill development; timing of tryouts; the
goal to be transparent, fair, dependable. Opposed 4 - Carried.

2018-05 P&P 11 Finance Section: 11.1 General
-No discussion. All in favour -Carried.

2018-06 P&P 6.1 Team Structure Section: 6.1.1 ‘A/B’

-No discussion, All in favour- Carried.
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2018-07

2018-08

2018-09

2018-10

2018-11

2018-12

P&P 6 Representative Section Section: 6.8 Roster Deadlines
-No discussion, All in favour- Carried.

P&P 5 Recreation Section Section: 5.1 Pre-Novice (Initiation)
-No discussion. All in favour -Carried.

P&P 5 Recreation Section Section: 5.2 Novice (Initiation)
-No discussion. All in favour -Carried.

P&P 5 Recreation Section Section: 5.5.2 Bantam Practices
-Discussion about reliable, regular attendance of bantam players for prac-
tice. Allin favour -Carried.

P&P 6.2 Coach Selection Section: 6.2.1. Coaches
-Discussion about definition of conduct and what that would encompass;
processes around all members conduct, including small behaviors that
may escalate over time.

Current wording:

Selection considerations:

a) Qualified applicant with no child trying out for the team.

b) Qualified and willing to coach a team should their child not qualify for the team. A
coach's child does not automatically make the team because of their position. A
coach's child who does not qualify for the team, as evaluated by a committee, will
be removed from the team

c) Qualified with their child on the team.

d) Clearance through a criminal record check.

e) Strong skills in communication, teaching, and organization should be considered.

f)  Must produce a yearly plan.

g) All coaches must interact with each other in terms of player development and affil-
iate player movement. They will be asked to work closely together through the
tryouts and the regular season to promote CRMHA player development.

Addition of the following:

h) Coaches conduct

i) The rep committee reserves the right to delay naming the head coach until
September.

Amended by membership to read:

h) Code of conduct violations.
i) The rep committee reserves the right to delay naming the head coach until
September.

-All in Favour. Carried as Amended

P&P 5 Recreation Section: 5.3.1, 5.4.1, 5.5.1, 5.6.5 Program (Atom-Bantam)
-No discussion. All in favour -Carried.

2018-13 P&P 5 Recreation Section: 5.6.2, Practices (Midget)

2018-14

-No discussion. All in favour -Carried.

P&6 Representative Section Section: 6.1.2 Atom Development Team A and B
-No discussion, All in favour- Carried.
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2018-15 P&P Appendix Il Section: Player Development Criteria
-No discussion, All in favour- Carried.

8. Elections:
Elections were chaired by Meghan Mills the following positions will be elected:

1st Vice : Stewart Dumont
No new nominations from the floor- All in Favour. So Moved.

Directors (7-11):
* Craig Idiens
+ Stan Stewart
+ Jennifer Dyck
* Al Howie
» Chris Boyd
« Paul Skuse
* Neal Sekulich

* Nigel Frazee
Nominations from the floor

* Brent Nicholas

* Ed Rosse - Declined

* Josh Visser

* Andrea Schulte - Declined
+ Alanna Caldwell- Declined
* Bill Deagle- Declined

* Eamon Miyagi - Declined

* Mason Harris

+ Val McCollough - Declined

11 directors elected for one-year terms:
+ Craig Idiens
+ Stan Stewart
+ Jennifer Dyck

* Al Howie
* Chris Boyd
Paul Skuse

* Neal Sekulich
* Nigel Frazee

* Brent Nicholas
« Josh Visser

* Mason Harris
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9. Open Discussion

* Discussion about player movement at pre-novice and novice

* Discussion about ice allotment for pre-novice, particularly when there is large en-
rollment.

* Discussion about the First Shift program and timelines.

10. Attendance Draw:

The winner of the attendance draw was Kelly Uzzell who will receive one free regis-
tration for the 2018/19 season.

11.Motion to adjourn:
Meeting adjourned at 9:20 pm (DEAGLE/VISSER)
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Campbell River Minor Hockey Association
225 South Dogwood Street, Campbell River BC VOW 8C8

campbellriverminorhockey@telus.net  www.campbellriverminorhiockey.com

Ph: (250) 850-0056

Nomination Committee Report
April 3, 2018

CRMHA is pleased to nominate the following candidates for the 2018 Executive Committee
election:

15t Vice President (1):
Stewart Dumont

Directors (7-11):

Craig Idiens Allen Howie Jennifer Dyck
Stan Stewart Paul Skuse Nigel Frazee
Chris Boyd Neal Sekulich

Ratified directors are elected by the Executive Committee to implement the programs and
fulfill the responsibilities of one of the following positions. Directors may also be required to sit
on committees or represent the CRMHA on various District and Provincial level committees
within BC HOCKEY. Detailed descriptions are found in section 2 of the P&P:

Risk Manager - responsible to the Executive Committee for implementing the BC HOCKEY Risk
Management Program within the CRMHA.

Ice Coordinator - responsible to the Executive Committee for the procurement and allocation of
all ice times within the CRMHA.

Equipment Manager - responsible to the Executive Committee for all the equipment owned by
the CRMHA.

Tournament Coordinator - responsible to the Executive Committee for ensuring that all CRMHA
tournaments operate efficiently and in accordance with CRMHA policy and procedures.

Gaming Coordinator - responsible to the Executive Committee for ensuring that all CRMHA
gaming operates efficiently and in accordance with CRMHA policy and procedures and
affiliations with BC Gaming conditions and standards.

Referee-in-Chief - responsible to the Executive Committee for coordinating and developing all
officials within the CRMHA.

Head Coach - responsible to the Executive Committee for coordinating and developing all
coaches within the CRMHA.

BC .
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Camipbell River Minor Hockey Association
225 South Dogwood Street, Campbell River BC VSW 8Cg

campbellriverminorhockey@telus.net  www.campbeliriverminorhockey.com

Ph: (250) 850-0056

Player Development Coordinator - responsible to the Executive Committee for monitoring and
promoting the skill development of all players within the CRMHA.

Representative Coordinator - responsible to the Executive Committee for ensuring that all
CRMHA Rep Teams operate efficiently and in accordance with CRMHA policy and procedures.

Female Development Coordinator - responsibility to the Executive Committee for ensuring that
all CRMHA female teams operate efficiently and in accordance with CRMHA policy and
procedures.

Association Manager - responsible to the Executive Committee for ensuring that divisions
operate efficiently and in accordance with CRMHA policy and procedures.

CANADA



Treasurer’s Report for CRMHA - Fiscal 2017 - 2018

We have provided everyone with a balance sheet and a comparative income statement
for the year ending March 31, 2018. The comparative numbers on the income statement
relate to the budget approved by the executive in the fall of 2017.

Overall cash at the end of March was $136,000, including $2,800 in the gaming account
and $2,400 in the provincial travel account. We continue to hold a GIC for security on
the raffle application in the amount of $27,718.

Our registration fees, totaling almost $180,000, were down this year by about 30
registrants. We made up for most of these lost kids with the first shift program but of
course the revenue was lower for this program. Along with lower registration, the raffle
revenue was down as well to $48,000. Our tournaments were very successful
fundraisers with tournament revenues totaling $55,500. Finally, once again, we were
approved for our gaming grant and received $68,000 to cover ice costs. Total revenues
from all sources at $407,866.94.

As for the expenses, our clinic costs overall were close to budget although the mix
changed in the year for a total of $43,350. We spent $22,400 on equipment this year
and $150,000 on ice. Referee costs came in at almost $38,500 and overall tournament
costs at $52,400 with budgeted costs at $47,000 and $51,100 respectively. Total
expense for operations in the fiscal 2017 — 2018 totaled $428,407.32.

We incurred an overall annual deficit of $20,540.38 — we did budget for a deficit this year
and came very close to that.

Respectfully submitted,

Shelly Boates, CPA, CA
Treasurer, CRMHA



Campbell River Minor Hockey Association

Balance Sheet As at 03/31/2018

ASSET

CURRENT ASSETS

Scotiabank - Provincial Travel ...

HSBC - Gaming Acct
Scotiabank - Gaming Acct
HSBC - General Acct
Scotiabank - General Acct
Strathcona Gardens Ice Recei...
Cash : Total

Rep Team Receivables

House Tournaments Recievable
Registration Funds Receivable
GIC

TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS

FIXED ASSETS
Digital Clock
Equipment
A/D - Equipment
Computer
Less: accumulated amortization

Assets : Total
TOTAL FIXED ASSETS

TOTAL ASSET

LIABILITY

CURRENT LIABILITIES
Visa Payable

TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITIES

TOTAL LIABILITY
EQUITY
EARNINGS

Retained Earnings
Current Earnings

TOTAL EARNINGS

TOTAL EQUITY

LIABILITIES AND EQUITY

Printed On: 04/08/2018

2,409.80
4.94
2,840.36
51.24
130,327.05
381.32

136,014.71

469.51

1,200.00

200.00

27,718.71

165,602.93
26,057.77
39,335.60
-38,565.84
8,384.35
-5,759.97

29,451.91

29,451.91

195,054.84

185.07

185.07

185.07

215,410.15

-20,540.38

194,869.77

194,869.77

1985,054.84
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Campbell River Minor Hockey Association
Comparative Income Statement

Printed On: 04/08/2018

Actual Budget
04/01/2017 to 04/01/2017 to
03/31/2018 03/31/2018
REVENUE
REVENUE
Hockey School 3,640.00 5,600.00
Registrations 173,349.16 182,000.00
Registration - Female 5,830.00 7,000.00
Rep Try Out Fees 6,600.00 8,000.00
Midget Rep Fees 3,890.00 4,500.00
Bantam Rep Fees 4,815.00 7,650.00
Pee Wee Rep Fees 7,650.00 7,650.00
Atom Rep Fees 8,100.00 7,650.00
Total Rep Fees 24,455.00 27,450.00
Total Rep Sock Fees 0.00 450.00
Future Stars Female Hockey Camp 5,175.00 4,350.00
Rep. Provincial Travel Fund 1,345.68 0.00
Signs - Sponsorship 7,650.00 10,500.00
Sponsorships 4,500.00 3,000.00
Rep Team Sponsorship 3,750.00 5,250.00
CRMHA Raffle 48,000.00 50,000.00
Interest - GIC 0.00 50.00
Midget Tournament 8,308.61 6,500.00
Bantam Tournament 6,595.00 6,500.00
PeeWee Tournament 5,675.00 6,500.00
Atom Tournament 8,373.49 6,500.00
Novice Jamboree 11,250.00 6,500.00
Atom Rep Tournament 11,265.00 11,600.00
Initiation Tournament 4,105.00 4,000.00
Total Tournament Revenue 55,572.10 48,100.00
BC Charitable Gaming Funds Revenue 68,000.00 68,000.00
TOTAL REVENUE 407,866.94 419,750.00
TOTAL REVENUE 407,866.94 419,750.00
EXPENSE
EXPENDITURES
CRMHA AGM Expenses 420.83 400.00
Advertising 2,026.55 1,800.00
Bank Charge - Online Registration 5,657.05 5,600.00
Bank Charges - Visa Card 31.67 125.00
Bank Charges - Gaming 117.83 40.00
Bank Charges - General 162.30 200.00
Fines 500.00 0.00
Bursary 3,000.00 3,000.00
Future Stars Girls Ice Hockey Camp 5,799.48 4,380.00
Clothing 141.75 0.00
Clinics - Coaches 11,171.21 6,000.00
Clinics - Goaltending 9,080.00 12,500.00
Clinic - PowerSkating 21,360.00 20,000.00
Clinics - Development 1,738.00 3,500.00
Course Reimbursement - Safety 462.00 500.00



Campbell River Minor Hockey Association

Comparative Income Statement

Course Reimbursement - RIS
Course Reimbursement - Coaching
Fundraising expense

Hockey School Expenses
Equipment (Gear, Jerseys etc)
Contract Wages

Conventions

Dues & Memberships

BCAHA

VIAHA dues

ePACT Dues

Ice Rental

Insurance (Equip. Room/Liability)
Mezzanine Room Rental

Office Supplies

Referees - Game fees

Referees - Training (on/off ice)
Referee Clinic Expenses

Total Referee Expenses

Rent (Minor Hockey Office)

Rent (Rep Coachs Room)

Rent (Meeting Rooms)

Telephone

Travel - Executive Members
Tournaments - House Away
Tournaments Rep Away (suspense)
Tournament Expenses - House/Rep
Midget Tournament Expenses
Bantam Tournament Expenses
Peewee Tournament Expenses
Atom Tournament Expenses

Atom Rep Tournament Expenses
Novice Jamboree Expenses

Pre Novice Tournament Expenses
Gaming Licenses tournament expense

Total Tournament Expenses
Promotional Material & Trophies
Website

WCB

Year End Awards - AGM

Total Expenses

TOTAL EXPENSE

NET INCOME

Printed On: 04/08/2018

Actual Budget
04/01/2017 to 04/01/2017 to
03/31/2018 03/31/2018

1,325.10 650.00

2,748.90 3,000.00

20,000.00 22,000.00

2,200.00 1,680.00

22,397.10 30,000.00

16,800.00 16,800.00

3,986.98 5,000.00

245.00 230.00

29,023.90 30,000.00

11,509.00 12,000.00

901.80 1,000.00

150,212.74 150,000.00

1,292.50 1,100.00

0.00 800.00

5,680.87 5,000.00
32,607.00 38,000.00
1,390.00 2,000.00
4,492.15 7,000.00

38,489.15 47,000.00

2,418.84 3,000.00

382.85 500.00

845.27 100.00

1,146.59 1,300.00

69.49 1,000.00

32,165.00 27,600.00

0.00 4,000.00

3,204.95 2,500.00
2,500.00 2,500.00
2,500.00 2,500.00
2,313.00 2,500.00
2,500.00 2,500.00
2,500.00 2,500.00
2,500.00 2,500.00
2,000.00 2,000.00
243.48 0.00

17,056.48 17,000.00

0.00 200.00

1,879.50 1,700.00

78.96 100.00

677.68 500.00

428,407.32 443,805.00

428,407.32 443,805.00

-24,055.00

-20,540.38
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CRMHA President Report 2017/2018

On behalf of the CRMHA executive, I'd like to take this opportunity to express my gratitude to the players,
coaches, volunteers and parents for their contribution to the success of the organization this season.
There was a great balance of new faces and experienced individuals at the executive table this year, as
well as many new and returning coaches and organizational volunteers. | thank each of them for their
outstanding commitment and service to the hockey kids of Campbell River. It is hoped that you can look
back on your involvement and recognize the value that you brought to the game and the players.

House league playoffs were exciting for the players and fans — congratulations to the Midget Northstars,
Bantam Chiefs, Peewee Icebreakers and Atom Storm for winning their respective CRMHA playoff
championships. Our feedback from the recreational divisions was positive indicating that the league was
balanced and competitive this season. Our female Hurricane teams were strong throughout Island
League play resulting in our Midget Hurricanes capturing the Island Playoff Banner and the Peewee
Hurricanes winning the League Banner. We're very proud of our legacy of a strong female hockey
program in Campbell River and we look forward to continuing to build upon its success in the coming
years.

In competitive hockey, the Bantam A Tyees swept the Island League playoffs to win the Banner and
advance to the Provincial Championships in Hollyburn. There, they won provincial bronze with a decisive
9-0 win over the South Zone team. Congratulations to the Bantam Tyees! CRMHA teams in the rep
program were for the most part competitive in their respective divisions in Island League this season and
we have had many successful tournaments on and off the Island in both recreational and competitive
hockey. With the Island League T1 zone team implementation in the 2018-2019 season, we will see a
change to our rep program with players from CRMHA having the option to try out for a North Island T1
team. We will continue to have rep teams in Island League T2 (A team) and possibly T3 (B team) as we
have in seasons past.

As the season comes to a close, | like to reflect on what has been accomplished this year. | am very
proud to have worked with fellow volunteers with great enthusiasm and level headed decision making
ability. It has been our goal to guide the association by focusing on financial responsibility, creating player
development opportunities and supporting our volunteers and community.

Financial and administrative responsibility:

o Maintained registration numbers at a time when numbers are decreasing district and province wide.

Retained grant funding in the amount of $68 000 per year.

Streamlined online registration and maintained fees that are among the lowest in the Province.

Transition package to meet the requirements of the new BC Societies Act underway.

Advocated on behalf of CRMHA during the facility needs assessment and the project development

phase for proposed upgrades to Strathcona Gardens

Advocated for CRMHA with our governing bodies and fellow MHAs.

e Maintained a hardship fund to cover registration and equipment costs so that all Campbell River Kids
have the opportunity to play.



Player development:

e Provided a progressive goalie development program with weekly ice sessions throughout the season
for each division.

o Entered into a development services contract with Bryce Cockburn investing in development of both
players and coaching staff.

e  Successful delivery of IP 1-4 program and investment in new dividers.

e Hosted Esso Fun Days and The First Shift Program in partnership with Bauer, Hockey Canada and
Canadian Tire.

o Invested in advanced clinics for coaching staff.

e Hosted Future Stars Female Development Camp with Olympian Brianne Jenner.

Supporting our volunteers and community:

o Good retention of existing volunteers and recruitment of new volunteers.

e Participated in numerous community initiatives including; providing Christmas for families in need,
donations of socks, coats and food to those living below the poverty line in Campbell River.

While we have had much success, the season has not been without challenges; there are areas where |
know we can improve. This year, we have had to focus on code of conduct. As President, it is my
responsibility to ensure that our Association provides an environment that is supportive for members;
where players, parents, coaches and volunteers can participate in their respective roles without fear of
recrimination, abuse and disrespect. | ask that all members respect the code of conduct. Respect
referees, especially our youngest officials, who are also developing and doing their best to ensure games
are fair and safe.

Our objective throughout each season is to try to provide our members with the best opportunities and
experiences possible at every level. To support and advocate for the players and for each of our
programs. We base decisions on the delivery of quality programs and commit to adhering to the CRMHA
Policies & Procedures, Constitution and Bylaws as well as the rules and regulations of Vancouver Island
Amateur Hockey Association, BC Hockey and Hockey Canada.

It's our job to provide a framework that allows kids to enjoy the experience while developing hockey skills
and learning life lessons. We have realized successes and experienced disappointments; but through it
all, we will continue to evolve, to work for the players, to build upon what we've learned to drive
continuous improvements and deliver a program we can all be proud of.

Yours in hockey,
Meghan Mills
CRMHA President



CRMHA Registrar / Association Manager 2017/2018

The CRMHA 2017-18 season saw a slight decrease in registration with numbers being just under 500
compared to approximately 515 last season. Mini Hockey school and Rep Try outs also saw 20 less
skaters this year. Female registration stayed the same.

We were fortunate enough to host the First Shift Program this year which is hosted by Canadian Tire,
Bauer and Hockey Canada. The program is for designed to ensure a positive experience for new-to-
hockey families, and consists of head to toe Bauer equipment, and 6 on ice sessions. Of the 30
registered, CRMHA had 28 players fall in love with hockey and signed up to finish the season, bringing
our total registered players for the 2017-18 season at approximately 525.

Online registration is working well, with less hiccups this season than in previous years, as Hockey
Canada continues to fine tune the program. Online registration will open again in June for the 2018-19
season.

Allocation of our total registration (by birthyear) is below with a brief division summary:

PreNovice — 10% (8% in 2016)

Both PreNovice minor and major divisions had a great season with a ton of new parent volunteers! We
did have an increase in our pre-novice registration with various levels of skaters which can sometimes
prove challenging for coaches. However, the season was a huge success as kids and parents fell in love
with the game.

Novice — 16% (18% in 2016)

Our Novice H3 and H4 divisions ran very smoothly this season with the implementation of the new
program. Keeping the players separate based on age made the season very cut and dry, with no
development or skill set being used as a factor. The age division (team formation) was easy to
follow...however, what posed as frustrating for some parents was travelling to other communities and
playing teams that had low numbers so were rostered with mixed ages. There were some confused
parents who assumed it was a CRMHA decision to keep ages separate, and it was re-enforced time and
again that this is not the case.

Our H4 division was split into 4 even teams from the onset of the season and we were able to kept those
teams the same throughout the whole season, parents loved this and kids were able to bond with their
teammates. The feedback from parents in H3 was overall good, a little bit of frustration in the beginning of
the season as teams were formed for development purposes. All in all, CRMHA is doing well and
enjoying the new format for PreNovice and Novice divisions.

Atom - 20% (18% in 2016)

Atom house was a bit of a struggle this year as we drafted smaller teams in anticipation of new kids
joining from First Shift later in the season. Unfortunately most teams were short players all season and
therefore we weren’t very competitive at away tournaments due to our smaller teams. However, having a
development coach in our association to run practices this season, the development in players skill levels
was more evident and the kids always enjoyed and had "fun" during practices which is a great
accomplishment.



Peewee — 18% (17% in 2016)

PeeWee had a pretty good season overall, with 5 teams mixed with female and male. Unfortunately we
had a number of incidents (parents, coaches, refs), considering how much effort was put in at the
beginning of the year to ensure that everyone was respectful. We had balanced teams who were
competitive in house and at away games and tournaments. The home tournament was a huge success
run by a strong group of volunteers.

Bantam - 17% (19% in 2016)

We had a great season in our bantam division this year. With no B team we were very competitive in
every tournament including a couple golds. We formed 2 tournament teams with a gold in one and silver
in the other. We had a couple small issues with suspensions but nothing of concern. There were a couple
issues with suspensions in tournaments that didn’t get to us or the teams fast enough, although not sure
anything could have been done differently.

Midget/Juvenile — 19% (20% in 2016)

Our midget season was similar to the past years. We had our usual share of penalties for some fighting
on the ice, some verbal indiscretions and the usual playing a bit too rough. Our teams did very well at the
away tournaments we attended, with different teams coming home with trophies. Midget division saw the
same problems as years past, of kids not showing up to play because of school, work, etc which is the
nature of the beast for this age bracket albeit a frustration for coaches and team mates. All in all parents
and players in Midget recreation hockey feel it is the most enjoyable age to watch because the kids that
show up are there because they love the game and it is reflected in their game play.

We would like to thank the dedicated volunteers that helped make this season as success, from coaches,
managers, safeties, dressing room monitors, time keepers, and tournament coordinators. | was lucky
enough to work with fantastic division managers this season which made the season go very smoothly. |
have received feedback from division & team managers of areas of improvement needed for their
divisions, as well as great successes of the season including many trophies & wins from out of town
tournaments as well as our own CRMHA tournaments. We worked diligently to increase communication
throughout the association and we saw an increase in volunteers willing to step up into positions for
tournaments and team staff positions. In addition, the clear directive from BC Hockey on how to manage
prenovice and novice divisions with the implementation of the new program made things much easier this
season. The First Shift program was a huge success in getting some new families into hockey.

Again, thank you to everyone who stepped up and helped this year!

Tamara Nazaruk
CRMHA Registrar / Association Manager



CRMHA 2" Vice-President Report 2017/2018

Regrets | cannot be in attendance tonight, | am away with the Storm.

Thank you to all the Members. We developed and launched a new website this past season. | thank
everyone for their patience as we switched over the site and | learned how to navigate the new site. While
there were some bumps along the way, | continue to be happy with the way the site now works and looks.
I think the biggest positive is the fact that the schedule for the entire association is on the front page and

easily viewed.

| would like to thank all of the business that supported our teams through the season.
I look forward to another season.

All the best

Jami Harris
2" Vice President CRMHA



CRMHA Head Coach Report 2017/2018

My goal this year was to make sure all of our coaches had the opportunity to access the tools and support
they needed to be the best coaches for developing our players; not to win games but to create a
progressive practice plan and teach proper skill development. | think we achieved this goal by partnering
with Bryce Cockburn (Next Level Training) to help guide our coaches to teach good habits and
techniques while still making it a fun learning experience. We held a coaching seminar lead by Bryce that
was very popular and it made me confident that the coaches wanted to learn about development so we
are looking at options to make it bigger and better for next year. The feedback I've received from
coaches, parents and players has been overwhelmingly positive with Bryce’s involvement this year.

I'd like to take this time to Thank all the division head coaches, team head coaches and assistant
coaches who put in countless volunteer hours to make our association a success. I've got to know and
work with a lot of coaches this year and the amount of passion for the game these coaches has is very

impressive.

There are too many teams to list but the amount of wins and medals CR teams brought home from
tournaments this year was above and beyond. Congratulations to all teams.

Chris Boyd
Head Coach



CRMHA Development Co-ordinator Report 2017/2018

This season we tried to accomplish 2 major objectives. The first program was to work closely with Bryce
Cockburn to improve the skating skills of all players in minor hockey. Secondly, we made a concerted
effort to develop young officials. This was achieved by having our coaches in the Atom and Pee Wee
house divisions adopt a supporting and encouraging attitude when interacting with these young people.
Our goal was to move to a three person officiating system as they gained confidence and experience. |
hope that both of these initiatives would be expanded next season.

Tamara was instrumental in our hosting a very successful First Shift program. With leadership from Chris
Boyd we were able to enroll 28 players new to hockey. Tamara has made the application for a further
session next year.

Our ongoing goal tending special practices will be improved next season, thanks to the installation of
netting around the leisure ice. Neal Sekulich, working with Tim at Redden Net was able to satisfy
concerns from Strathcona Gardens about damage which may occur from flying pucks. | believe we
should encourage more inter divisional co-ordination next season, with the object of maximizing our ice
time effectively.

I know the hockey development in Campbell River has a brighter future as a result of the many dedicated
volunteers, who spend the time to provide a great program for all players of all skill levels. A huge THANK
You to all.

Yours in hockey,
Stan Stewart



CRMHA Rep Coordinator Report 2017/2018

It was a successful 2017-2018 season for the Rep program.
The Atom Development program had 34 full time players along with approximately 10 affiliate players.

Both our Peewee A & B teams had 17 full time players each, plus the B Team used 4 affiliates from
Peewee house and 6 from Atom Development. Peewee A used 7 affiliates from Peewee B.

Bantam A had 18 full time players and used 3 affiliates from Bantam house.
Midget A had a roster of 19 full time skaters and 3 affiliate players.

Our Atom Development teams this season were stronger than average compared to previous CRMHA
atom development teams in recent years. The Atom A team played in Division 1 against all of the big Tier
1 associations and were fairly competitive throughout the season. They ended up losing in the semi-final
of the island championship to Racquet Club. The Atom B team played in Division 3 which is something
new since our atom B teams are usually placed in Division 4. Although they didn't manage to win many
league games, the games were very competitive and could have gone either way. Congratulations to the
Atom B's for winning the Bronze medal at their year end tournament in Richmond.

Although it was a tougher year for both our Peewee A & B teams, the players managed to develop their
skills with Bryce Cockburn and the coaching staff. Congratulations to the Peewee B's for winning the
bronze medal at their year end tournament in Ridge Meadows.

Congratulations to the Bantam A's on a productive season. They captured gold at the Peninsula
Thanksgiving Tournament and finished 3 in the Tier Il Division at the KIBIHT tournament in Kamloops.
They also finished the year off strong by winning the Tier Il Island Championship and earning a berth to
the Provincial Championships. The Tyees captured the bronze medal with a record of 3 wins and 3 losses
in a 6 game format at the provincial tournament.

Due to many injuries and suspensions, the Midget Tyees had a difficult season and were unsuccessful in
the playoffs, although they won gold at the Port Alberni Tournament earlier in the season.

There will be a new tryout format for the 2018-2019 Rep season for Peewee, Bantam, & Midget. We will
be hiring an outside team of evaluators from Victoria to organize and run the tryout sessions. There will
be a mandatory checking clinic on Saturday August 25! for 1st year Bantam players and any bantam or
midget player who is new to body contact. Times are TBD.

Tryouts for Peewee, Bantam, and Midget will begin on Sunday August 26-29.
Tryouts for Atom Development will begin the first week of school after the Labour day weekend.
Times are TBD.

Craig Idiens
Rep Coordinator



CRMHA Female Development Coordinator Report 2017/2018

CRMHA rostered full female teams in Midget, Bantam, and Peewee this season. Atom and Novice had
females on mixed teams. We had 9 prenovice, 9 novice and 5 atom female that participated in female
development. They didn't play in a female league this year.

Midget Hurricanes rostered 2 gold River players, 3 Comox valley girls, 2 overage players. Midget
Hurricanes played 15 league games. They had 12 wins and 3 losses for a total points of 37 points during
regular season and tied for points with Triport. Triport took the League Banner as they beat CR head to
head in league play. The league play offs was in Nanaimo and the Campbell River team finished first with
the final game against Triport. They participated in 3 tournaments- Triport, Kamloops and Richmond. Our
Midget goaltending was exceptional and had the lowest goals against in the league (23).

Bantam Hurricanes had one player from Gold River. They played 12 league games, finishing second in
league play with total of 24 points. They were 6 W and 6L during regular season. In playoffs they lost 7-6
in overtime in the cross over game and didn’t proceed to the finals. Bantams played in two tournaments
this season and took home Gold in Cowichan and Silver at Richmond.

Peeweee Hurricanes had 3 players from Comox and played 15 league games in the VIAHA female
league. They had 13-1-1 and finished first in the league with 42 points. The team had the most goals for
(100) in their division (and the whole VIAHA league!) and were second lowest in their division for penalty
minutes in league play. They finished as league champions. They had 2 tournaments this season-
Finished third in Oceanside and First in Richmond.

Heather Shiells
Female Development Coordinator



CRMHA Referee Report 2017/2018

We started the year of hockey with familiar faces returning for the season. At our officiating clinic, we
welcomed 10 new officials and 43 officials returning to officiate with CRMHA.

My first season as RIC started out with major changes for the officiating program as CRMHA decided to
switch website providers. Team Pages was supposed to have a ref scheduler component but it did not
and this left me without an online referee scheduler program 4 weeks before the start to the season.
Needless to say this did take up a lot of time my coordinating with division, rep team managers and
getting refs set up on RAMP, hopefully next season well be smoother. RAMP Interactive was the best
alternative and it was endorsed by other RICs that | reached out to. RAMP continued to improve
throughout the season with the majority of the officials getting the hang of it. CRMHA allowed us to utilize
some ice time to work on our officiating techniques a few times during the season and hopefully | will
have more time next season to increase on ice and off ice clinics.

Building on last season, 3 official system for Atom and Peewee House we were able to increase the
number of 3 official system games, this was beneficial to the development and growth of our officials. This
proved to be a very wise decision as we saw a lot of growth within the officials in such a short amount of
time. 40% of the Atom house games and 25% of the Peewee house games were the 3 official system. |
believe 60/40 split between 2 official and 3 official system would be a good balance moving forward.

This season marked the start of BC Hockey Cross-Ice or Half Ilce minor/major Novice program to include
Officials in their games. For officials, there are numerous benefits when considering the aspects of
building foundational officiating skills. This is a valuable opportunity for newer officials to put on their
uniform, get on the ice in live play and learn introductory aspects of being an official, in a positive
atmosphere. We scheduled a total of 41 times slots for new officials this past season.

CRMHA thrived in developing our officials this year. Mike is a very dedicated Mentor and CRMHA officials
are better because of Mike and his tireless efforts in encouraging and developing officials. He has
attended over 55 games this season and has provided feedback to all officials, no matter their level. |
would also like to thank Laura Westcott for her Mentor evaluations this season, totalling 30 written in
depth official evaluations which is invaluable to me when scheduling officials. We saw our new official’s
progress very rapidly this season and | would like to thank all of the Mentors for their reports and
guidance.

Thank you to all of my officials for a great year. We all came out and officiated to the best of our ability
and | look forward to making improvements in mentoring and development.

Allen Howie
Referee in Chief CRMHA



CRMHA Equipment Manager Report 2017/2018

For 2016/2017 the association purchased a new set of Orange Home Jerseys for the Midget A Tyees.
Will add new Orange jerseys for Bantam and Pee Wee this coming season if needed.

The house jerseys for Novice, Pee Wee, Bantam and Midget will have to be looked at to see if
replacements are needed or move forward with new sets of jerseys for these divisions. We will continue
using the McDonald’s McAtom jerseys and have already order more sets of these for the coming season.
Same for the Tim Bits Jerseys for Pre-Novice. Both Tim Bits and McAtom jerseys are provided to our
association at no cost.

As for goalie gear, we ordered a couple sets of goalie pads, arm and chest protectors, and 2 sets of full-
right goalie gloves and blockers. Moving forward, we have a good supply of goalie equipment and will
continue to add more pieces if needed.

A big expense this year was the purchasing of the cross ice foam dividers to replace our dilapidated
boards for Rink 1 and 2 to support our Pre-Novice and Novice programs and to follow Hockey Canada’s
requirements.

Another unexpected expense was having the protective netting installed on the leisure ice to ensure that
the association’s goalie clinics would continue. Strathcona Gardens worked with CRMHA on this and Tim
Hobb’s from Redden Nets installed the netting system. | would like to thank Tim for giving our association
a great price for the installation of the netting system.

Thanks,

Neal Sekulich
CRMHA Equipment Manager



CRMHA Gaming Report 2017/2018

It has been a very successful season in regards to gaming. In August 2017 we received $68000 from the
Province of British Columbia for the Community Gaming Grant. We have to apply for this grant every
year and it is not a guarantee that we will receive it. This poses some challenges when it to predicting our
budget for the upcoming season. The application is submitted by May 31 with notification of funds
received by the end of August. The continued support received from The Province of British Columbia
allows CRMHA to keep registration fees affordable for all families. CRMHA is very grateful for this
support.

Our Association cash raffle was again very successful generating over $30000 which was used to offset
operating costs. CRMHA would like to thank Seymour Pacific/Broadstreet Properties for their continued
support in covering the cost to print the tickets. As well as a huge thank you for all those who purchased
tickets. The support CRMHA receives from our community is tremendous. It is always very exciting and
rewarding to present the winners with their prizes.

There were also numerous other gaming events held throughout the year. | am always impressed how
much effort goes into all the fundraising efforts throughout the years. | would personally like to thank all
the tournament volunteers and fundraising committees for your commitment and dedication it is truly
appreciated.

Sincerely,

Jennifer Dyck

Gaming Coordinator

Sincerely,
Jennifer Dyck
Gaming Coordinator



CRMHA Tournament Coordinator Report 2017/2018

The Campbell River Minor Hockey Association has had the opportunity to host and participate in many
tournaments this year. A review of this season shows that our association has a strong program of
committed parents, players, volunteers and coaches which is second to none. This dedication to our
players has made the hockey year a success.

Our association hosted seven tournaments with teams coming from the island and mainland. Registration
applications to each of our hosted tournaments was strong with the exception of Peewee House. The
seasonal time of the Peewee tournament made it challenging to fill. Each of our division teams had the
opportunity to play at least one away tournament.

The Comox Valley Association worked with our association in providing tournament spots for our teams in
their tournaments. In return, Campbell River would accept a Comox team to our tournament. Over all |
feel this worked well and would encourage this program to continue in seasons to come.

Hosting tournaments in our community is not only exciting for the players but beneficial to the businesses
in our city. | would like to thank all the support, donations and consideration that these businesses have
offered. Their contributions are much appreciated.

The season has been built on countless volunteer hours. | have been fortunate to see people step up to
take on new tasks and address challenges as they arise. A big Thank You to all of you. | have enjoyed
the position as Tournament Coordinator and look forward in helping the Campbell River Minor
Association where needed.

Regards,
Paul Skuse
Tournament Coordinator



